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SUMMARY REPORT covering the period January to December 04

Many will be aware that we are challenged by operating both in a difficult politically charged environment as well as very high inflationary climate, albeit reduced to less than 300% from the 600% of last year (depending on which figures you believe).

The focus of our energies has been five fold

1. To make as much progress as possible on the infrastructure at Hlekweni including the rehabilitation of the farm

2. To reinvigorate and expand our training activities and generate as much income as possible from them as well as our other activities such as those carried out by the Production Unit, the farm and by letting accommodation for meetings and conferences (mainly church groups), and from renting surplus housing. 

3. To publicise Hlekweni as widely as possible and get back on the map!  

4. To maintain and develop our extension services

5. To get up to date with our financial reporting

The good news is that we have made considerable progress on the first three items, we are marking time on the fourth and we have failed dismally on the fifth. As I write the accounts for 2003 have only just gone to the auditor despite the huge amount of time invested by John Schmid our former treasurer. We have to crack this particular nut over the next few months as a matter of the highest priority.

At the Central and Southern Africa Yearly Meeting of Quakers in Lesotho in April we appealed for help to complete the connections to the new borehole that had just been drilled. We received a generous individual donation of R2000. However costs again escalated out of sight. Three donors came to our rescue – American Friends Service Committee (AFSC), Race-tin (UK) and DED (The German Development Service). I am delighted to report that the borehole is finally connected and since November we have been receiving adequate water – especially welcome for our vegetable production, as well as for those of us who have been living with a severe shortage of water for over 18 months. Our initial bargain of bartering pasture for the borehole has now been waived by the local company Drillwell, so we have obtained a double cased 72m hole for free! 

A huge amount of plumbing work has been completed and a leaking tap is at last a rare sight. There is still plenty of plumbing work to do though. The kitchen has been upgraded and although there is still further work to do (fly screens and tiling) the majority has been done. Several houses have had roof, ceiling, door and window replacements and have been redecorated. The library room has been completely restored and the library is expected to reopen with the new intake of trainees in January after being closed for many years.

On the social side we have started to raise awareness of the needs of young children among our neighbouring communities and farms. We have no specific funding for this but see it as a crying need. It also helps to raise awareness of the excellent Early Childhood Education and Care course we run. Last term the course has also began to provide a service to the children of tenants of Hlekweni by offering twice a week play sessions for under 6s. We hope to upgrade our own play facilities as soon as finances allow. 

This year, thanks to an active group of trainees and support of staff we had our first sports day for several years with six other local teams participating. Some evening film shows and musical entertainment took place and we have been fortunate in attracting some very talented musicians amongst our trainees who have enriched both morning prayers and social events. 

The achievement of our training and extension department has been outstanding and much credit for this must go to the manager Phillemon Chirimambowa for taking on a considerable amount of extra work, in addition to our standard 6 month courses in basic skills. For example he trained 57 Mozambicans in 3 groups for 10 days each in vegetable production and cattle management on behalf of AFSC. In addition to this he and Moses Lusaba (Production Unit manager) both had to act as trainers on 6 month courses when our contract trainers left suddenly over the issue of pay. This was in addition to their existing heavy management responsibilities. We have also run a course in Botswana for the first time (vegetable production and small scale drip irrigation) and plans are in hand for further training events there in 2005. We have also been recruiting trainees from Botswana. 

In 2004 we trained more people (602) including extension workshops than have been trained by Hlekweni in any year since the centre began in 1967.  This is all the more outstanding because only 30% of training was supported by donor funding.  Prior to 1998 all courses were totally donor funded and thus free to participants. However there has been a price to pay of continuing very low staff wages and very long hours for some. A number of trainees were sponsored by Plan International and the Lutheran Development Service (the major donor contributions) and we are grateful to these organizations and to Silveira House for enabling us to fulfill part of our mission to uplift those from rural areas who would not otherwise have any access to affordable skills training.

In 2005 we hope to add Alternatives to Violence (AVP) to our training portfolio. AVP is a conflict resolution and personal growth experiential training programme. 

Capacity building in terms of enhancing the skills of staff members has taken a leap forward in 2004 with 11 staff undertaking weekly training (in their own time but at Hlekweni expense). The majority of staff are taking computer related courses. This has been one way of rewarding staff indirectly without large salary increases which although warranted are beyond our means at the present time. We need additional funds to continue in 2005. All 9 trainers underwent a two-day training upgrade in HIV and Aids in December. Government legislation will force us to significantly increase salaries thus exacerbating financial difficulties.

Extension work has continued in Matabeleland South specifically on gravity fed drip irrigation and over 240 farmers were trained this year (and 262 in 2003).  Unfortunately funds were not forthcoming from USAID (via LEAD) to continue with drip irrigation beyond the first year (ending in May 04). The project has been highly successful until the latter months of this year when even local boreholes have begun to dry up. We want to continue with this work alongside increased efforts on water harvesting. Workshops on life-skills (Network for Social Change UK) have also continued with some groups of former trainees in their communities. The focus has been on conflict resolution, business and natural resource management. 

We are working with three communities on land rehabilitation with funding from Tudor Trust (UK). 

Additional time is necessarily spent in keeping local politicians abreast of our activities and consulting with the numerous formal and informal structures in each ward where extension work is going on. This naturally affects the speed with which the programmes can be completed.

The farm lost 4 cattle to theft in October. Three of them were in calf. The Nguni 53 strong herd now comprises 1 Nguni bull, 22 cows, 5 heifers, 2 steers, 5 weaners and 18 calves. They have been joined by 17 goats (November), 6 Guinea fowl, 9 free range hens, 2 cocks (but no turtle doves) have been added to livestock and we are carrying about 900 chicks at any given time which are managed mainly by our agricultural trainees.

A tree nursery has been established with the help of Buhle Nyathi on placement with us from the National University of Science and Technology (NUST). A ‘Look and Learn’ visit to Sanitas Nursery in   Gaborone gave us the idea to establish Grow Benches in our experimental garden and the output and training benefit has been considerable. The yield of produce from both the experimental and training gardens has made a very substantial contribution to our kitchen. 

The piggery has yet to find an experienced person to rent it.

Happily there have been no fires on the farm itself this year but a huge number of trees have been cut for stolen firewood. There are 38 breaches in the external fence at the present time.

Accommodation letting for outside groups has increased over last year and we continue to advertise this as significant income generator and service. However the harsh economic climate inhibits growth. December usually a busy month was much quieter than usual. We now seem to be falling between the stools of very minimal budget accommodation and those who require more standard services. We are reviewing our response to the available markets. 

Food distribution resumed in January and February to 7 specifically identified communities in Matabeleland South and on behalf of the Bulawayo Quaker Meeting. There is some uncertainty about continuing this service in 2005 as the current regime has forbidden Hlekweni to distribute food. Significant funds have been made available mainly from Quaker Meetings around the world. 

The ban on distribution may be lifted after the elections in March.

We have had several international visitors from Quaker based organizations and individuals.  These included Martin Wilkinson (QPSW April), Rachel Berger (Warwick Mtg UK and ITDG) in September, Anand Madhvani (Sept/October), Silas Machakaire (Oct.Hastings Mtg UK) and Tycho Schellart (New Dawn Engineering, Swaziland (December).

Volunteers have included Vernon Gibberd who spent a week with us (May) working and teaching on water harvesting and vegetable production. Anand (QPSW worker Sept/Oct) set up a website for us.   

We are expecting volunteer inputs next year from Helen Douglas (Donkeys, Jan-Feb.) and Hazel-Anne Morris (Ndebele Art projects May-June). Volunteers are always welcome to come and share their skills with us. Perhaps our most urgent need is for an experienced administrator if possible with hospitality experience to help us with the upgrading and management of our accommodation and catering services.

The Community Health Clinic. There have been renewed promises of opening the clinic at Hlekweni  which has been lying idle since it was funded by the European Union and built by Hlekweni trainees in 1992. The Matopos Rural District Council has now delivered the materials needed to effect some upgrading and repairs and so there is now a real possibility that it will open in January providing some basic primary care to over 3000 people. 

Samathonga Primary School has had another successful year despite the economic hardships and lack of textbooks. The school came 9th out of 71 primary schools in our district with a pass rate of . The school feeding programme funded largely by QPSW has enormously enhanced the ability of children to be open to learning. The Mounsey Trust (UK) also granted 1000 GBP towards the feeding scheme in 2004. Funding has been provided by the Leggett Trust (UK) to make furniture for a secondary school class (yet to be approved) and to build a water tank to connect to new guttering (completed) so that water can be made available to the drip-irrigation gardens installed for Samathonga by Hlekweni. The school continues to need resources but great efforts are made by the staff to manage creatively within limited means. Several children benefit each year from a sponsorship programme for secondary education. The school is looking forward to inputs on art from Hazel-Anne Morris a UK Quaker who will be working with us in May and June 05 and will be helping to give Hlekweni a face-lift Ndebele art style!

There is some tension over conflicting development needs. There is political pressure for the school to set up a satellite Primary School in a nearby resettlement area. This would be resourced from Samathonga in the initial stages and would reduce the quality of service to both schools. The Rural District Council would be the Responsible Authority and is unlikely to provide a feeding scheme or teaching resources. On the other hand Hlekweni, as the Responsible Authority for Samathonga, with the support of the School Development Committee is pressing for permission to be granted to set up a secondary class.

Production Unit

The accounts indicate that the PU has made a substantial profit this year. The problem of delayed payments by debtors has reduced but some clients still have to be followed up repeatedly. New products such as solar driers are being developed and will be promoted in 2005 along with some other specific items such as the fence-making machine. We also intend to work on expanding our market base so as to eliminate the slow payers, and to purchase new equipment.

We are currently seeking funds to purchase small and large-scale gravity fed drip-irrigation kits from India which we will then distribute to those who are willing to pay for them and be trained in their use. These would be substantially cheaper and varied in size as compared with those currently on offer.  

Vehicle expenditure is particularly heavy this year for both the PU and the centre and reflects the cost of having such an old fleet of vehicles. Our 2.4 km rocky road does not help! 

Generally speaking we feel happy that so much has been achieved despite the difficult circumstances in which we work and we look forward to the coming year to continue our progress. We are grateful for the interest shown in our activities by Friends, donors and sponsors around the world. We believe that as staff we have demonstrated our commitment to the survival of Hlekweni and its mission by increasing the level of activities and managing to generate more income for the centre than ever before. We look forward to receiving support in whatever way friends of Hlekweni think they can help.

We are very grateful to Milton Keynes Meeting (UK) and to Racetin (UK) for raising funds for Hlekweni during the year and to our individual donors who commit monthly payments to us through the Give as You Earn Scheme (UK) as well as to the donors/sponsors mentioned above and to Quaker meetings in New Zealand the UK and Canada. 

Our medium term plans, recent and current activities are outlined on the website and you are warmly recommended to look at it! There is a wish-list! (We now need a volunteer to update it)

Future Plans  (2005-06)

In summary, our current hopes for the immediate future are:

· To broaden our funding base to include some longer term partners with whom we can engage on development issues so that key aspects of the work can have some element of security 

· To continue with improvements to the infrastructure  

· To achieve upto date monthly financial reporting (management reports) by mid April 05

· To provide a Health Clinic for over 3000 people including local farms and increasingly close outskirts of Bulawayo. We hope to establish a small nutritional plant nursery in connection with the clinic.  .

· To start a secondary class at Samathonga Primary School in 2005 subject to the Ministry of Education approval. We would also like to see more educational resources going into the school and would welcome more assistance from government agencies. 

· To reopen a long defunct library and add to the existing stock of books and education material (the premises are now complete and the books are being re sorted) 

· To make significant progress in implementing water harvesting measures at Hlekweni and in extension projects

· To start an after-school child care service.

· To raise awareness of the developmental social and emotional needs of young children amongst people working on local farms and to facilitate their access to services

· To continue with the rehabilitation of the farm – fences are being renewed and fire breaks graded at present. We intend to grow considerably more vegetables ourselves using gravity- fed drip technology and to secure them from theft!

· To develop a market for the recently established tree nursery

· To expand the market for new and existing Production Unit products

· To build on the reputation of Hlekweni in Matabeleland and the region with regard to training in practical skills and providing courses accessible to those without much in the way of personal resources

· To expand our services to Botswana
· To make progress in raising funds toward developing an environmental education centre and camp site for young people at Hlekweni and join with others in the development of environmental school and youth clubs

· To start a conflict resolution course – Alternatives to Violence Project (AVP)

· To strengthen our organisational capacity to enable us to constantly improve our quality of service and respond appropriately to local and national needs

We hope that with the coming of the clinic the appropriate departments of government could assist with improving the 2.4 km of gravel road leading to the centre.

In todays Zimbabwe, where for more and more people self-employment is the only option, Hlekweni is needed as much as it ever was. The organisation has a part to play in a climate in which respect for human dignity continues to diminish amidst increasing poverty and hardship exacerbated by the onslaught of AIDS.

Sadly 32 close family members of staff have died in 2004. 

David Jobson
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Coordinator




Welfare Registration number: W.O.16/76

BUYANI SIPHATHISANE KWEZE NTUTHUKO

Join hands together for development
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